

EGYPT

Quick Facts

Population: 106,437,241 (July 2021 est.)

Area: 1,001,450 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Egyptian 99.7%, other 0.3% (2006 est.) GDP (official exchange rate): \$323.763 billion (2019 est.)

Source: CIA World FactBook (Last Updated February 2021)

Introduction

Egypt has played a central role in the history of Islamism. In 1928, an Egyptian teacher named Hassan al-Banna (1906-1949) founded the Muslim Brotherhood, the world's first modern Islamist social and political movement, and the most prominent Islamist force in Egypt. The Brotherhood soon created an ideological framework that would become the main political opposition to future Egyptian governments. From the time of President Gamal Abdel Nasser and through the era of his successor, Hosni Mubarak, the Brotherhood was outlawed but tolerated to varying extents.

Mubarak's ouster in 2011 marked a turning point for Islamists in the country, with several Islamic groups establishing legal political parties to participate in post-uprising politics. In the parliamentary elections held between November 2011 and January 2012, Islamists and Salafis won nearly three-quarters of all seats in the new Egyptian parliament. Mohammed Morsi (1951-2019), a Muslim Brotherhood leader, was elected Egypt's president on June 30, 2012 in the country's first democratic presidential election. However, in the wake of mass protests against Morsi's increasingly authoritarian and incompetent government in the summer of 2013, the Egyptian military ousted Morsi and replaced him with an interim government tasked with drafting and passing a new constitution. That government severely repressed the group and imprisoned tens of thousands of its leaders and members — a trend that has continued under the tenure of its current President, General Abdel Fatah el-Sisi, who has held power since 2013. But the Sisi government has been forced to deal not only with the perceived internal threat posed by the Brotherhood; since Morsi's overthrow, Egypt has had to contend with a significant upsurge in jihadist violence in the Sinai Peninsula, which has impacted the country's internal security situation as well as its relations with neighboring Israel.

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

The Muslim Brotherhood (Al-Ikhwan al-Muslimun, or MB)

The Muslim Brotherhood, founded in 1928 by Hassan al-Banna, is now the most prominent Egyptian Islamist movement. Its ideology states that a true "Islamic society" is one in which state institutions and the government follow the principles of the Quran, and in which laws follow *sharia* (Islamic law).² Al-Banna, a teacher from a modest background, was heavily influenced by Syrian-Egyptian thinker Mohammed Rashid Rida, who believed that a return to 7th and 8th century Islamic practices was the only way for Muslim societies to regain strength and to escape Western colonialism and cultural hegemony.³ Al-Banna viewed Islam as an "all-embracing concept," meant to govern every aspect of life, and he constructed the MB to advance this totalitarian interpretation within Egypt from the grassroots up. Specifically, he sought to "reform" the individual through the Brotherhood's multi-year indoctrination process, those individuals would then form families, and the families would then spread the message within Egyptian society. Once Egyptian society was "Islamized," an Islamic state would emerge, and, once this happened throughout the Muslim world, the states would unify under a new *caliphate*.

Muslim Brotherhood cells spread rapidly throughout Egypt in the late 1920s and the 1930s. Amid episodic government crackdowns, the Brotherhood formed a violent "secret apparatus," which was implicated in multiple assassinations and terrorist attacks. Al-Banna was assassinated in February 1949, and, while the Brotherhood initially cooperated with Egypt's military following the July 1952 Free Officers' revolution, the government cracked down on the group following an attempt on President Gamal Abdel Nasser's life. During this period, the Brotherhood's chief ideologue, Sayyid Qutb, authored the famous Islamist manifesto *Ma'alim fi-l-Tariq* (*Milestones Along The Way*) while in prison in 1964. In *Milestones*, Qutb claims that all non-Muslim societies, and indeed those societies that are only Muslim in name but not in practice, are in a state of *jahiliyya* (ignorance). *Jahili* societies are those that do not strictly follow revelation, and Qutb called on Muslims to wage offensive *jihad* against *jahiliyya* until a global, united Islamic community was established. This was interpreted as a call to arms against the Egyptian state, and Qutb was executed in 1966.⁴

Following Nasser's death in 1970, his successor, Anwar al-Sadat, lifted restrictions on Islamist activism, viewing Islamists as a useful counter to the leftists and the Nasserist old guard who challenged his authority. During this period, a wide variety of Islamist groups emerged on Egyptian campuses. As the Egyptian government liberated Brotherhood leaders throughout the 1970s, the organization integrated many of these young Islamists as it rebuilt itself.

The Brotherhood has adopted political tactics that favor activism and elections rather than revolution and/or violence. This process began following the execution of Sayyid Qutb in 1966. Members of the movement began questioning the relevance of *jihad* as a way to combat the government, and many chose to reject violence. During the late 1970s and early 1980s, the Brotherhood increasingly disavowed *jihad* in favor of political participation on campuses, in labor unions, and in the general elections. The process began with the release of a text entitled *Preachers, Not Judges* in 1969, which was likely written by multiple individuals but has been attributed to supreme guide Hassan al-Hudaybi. In this tract, al-Hudaybi developed a series of theological counterarguments to Qutb's radical views. Under the leadership of al-Hudaybi and his successor, Umar al-Tilmisani, the Brotherhood officially and unequivocally distanced itself from armed action, gave an oath to Sadat not to use violence against his regime, and even named the President a "martyr" after he was killed in 1981. Under Mubarak, the Brotherhood participated in most parliamentary elections, either in partnership with legal parties, including non-Islamist ones, or as independent candidates. However, it remained a barely tolerated illegal organization, and the government could use its illegality as a pretext for cracking down on the the Brotherhood whenever it appeared to be gaining strength – such as during the run-up to the 1995 elections, and following its success in the 2005

elections (when it won 88 of 444 contested seats).

Notably, the group's renunciation of violence was limited to the domestic sphere. The Brotherhood otherwise continued to praise terrorist acts conducted by Hamas, its Palestinian off-shoot, as well as by the Iranian-backed Shi'ite militia Hezbollah.

In late April of 2011, the Brotherhood announced the creation of its "Freedom and Justice Party" (FJP). The FJP's policies would be grounded in Islamic principles but would be non-confessional and tolerant, including to both women and Christians in its ranks. In June 2011, the FJP received official recognition as a political party, enabling it to run candidates in the 2011-2012 parliamentary elections. This pragmatic positioning within the Egyptian political system, however, drew condemnation from other Islamist groups, most notably the al-Qaeda-affiliated Islamic Jihad and its commander Ayman al-Zawahiri, who criticized the Brotherhood's reorientation in a book entitled *The Bitter Harvest: The Muslim Brotherhood in Sixty Years (Al-Hisad al-Murr: Al-Ikhwan al-Muslimun fi Sittin 'Aman)*. Zawahiri wrote:

The Muslim Brotherhood, by recognizing the tyrants' legitimacy and sharing constitutional legitimacy with them, has become a tool in the tyrants' hands to strike *jihadist* groups in the name of [fighting] extremism and disobeying *sharia* [Islamic law]. There should be no doubt that we are proud to be outside of this "legitimacy of disbelief," which the Muslim Brotherhood has accepted and approved.⁷

In the wake of the coup, the organization gathered is members and allies in northern Cairo's Rabaa al-Adawiya Square and Giza's al-Nahda Square. Protesters denounced the interim government installed to replace Morsi as illegitimate. After negotiations between it and the new government broke down, security forces violently cleared these protests on August 14, 2013 and killed at least 800 civilians. The new government arrested tens of thousands of Brotherhood leaders and supporters and, following a terrorist incident in December 2013, the government labeled the organization a terrorist group. Ultimately, the government's crackdown on the group appears to have been decapitated, rendering it incapable of executing a nationwide strategy in Egypt. 10

Meanwhile, the Muslim Brotherhood faces a significant internal crisis pitting younger members, who want to fight the current government with violence, against older leaders who fear that violence will legitimize the regime's crackdown. The organization's youth wing seemingly won internal elections that in 2014, which explains a January 2015 statement from the Brotherhood calling for jihad and martyrdom in fighting the regime. For a time, the group's "revolutionary" wing was led by a senior leader, Mohamed Kamal, who endorsed and encouraged violence against Egyptian security forces and state infrastructure. Kamal commissioned a sharia body within the organization to draft an Islamic legal defense of his faction's violence, deemed acts of "self-defense," entitled The Jurisprudence of Popular Resistance to the Coup. 11 This pitted him and his faction against the group's "old guard," nominally headed by deputy supreme guide Mahmoud Ezzat.¹² The rift deepened after several "old guard" leaders who had remained in hiding in Egypt in mid-2015 were arrested, as the "old guard" blamed the "revolutionary" wing's violence for endangering senior leaders. For a brief period, however, the "revolutionary" wing appeared to have the upper hand, and took control of the organization's main web portal. However, when Kamal was killed during a raid in October 2016, the "old guard" retook control. This did little to dampen the rift, however, and in early 2017, the "revolutionary" wing launched a series of online pamphlets criticizing the "old guard" leaders' conduct since the 2011 uprising and calling for new group power structures. 13

When Morsi died while imprisoned in June 2019, the Brotherhood called for funerals paying tribute to the former president. However, people in Egypt didn't pay vigil, whether due to fear of a crackdown on protest, low media coverage of the event, a decline in the Brotherhood's popularity and of Morsi himself since his term, or the state's successes in its efforts to delegitimize the group.¹⁴

Today, due to these internal disagreements as well as effective government pressure, the group no

longer represents a significant threat to the current regime. The Egyptian government, in turn, has sought to press its advantage by shutting down the Brotherhood's social and educational services, freezing much of its finances and instituting strict restrictions on mosque preaching.

The Islamic Group (Al-Gama'a al-Islamiyya)

For years, the Islamic Group recruited on university campuses, in Egyptian prisons, and in the country's poor urban and rural areas. It was involved in a series of attacks during the 1980s and 1990s that were aimed at deposing Egypt's government and replacing it with an Islamic theocracy. These attacks included the 1997 killing of Western tourists in Luxor, the attempted assassination of President Hosni Mubarak in Ethiopia in 1995, the Cairo bombings of 1993, and several other armed operations against Egyptian intellectuals and Coptic Christians. The movement's spiritual leader, Umar Abd al-Rahman, was connected to Ramzi Yusuf, the perpetrator of the first World Trade Center bombing in 1993. ¹⁵ Rahman and nine followers were subsequently arrested and convicted of plotting to blow up the United Nations headquarters in New York, the New York Federal Reserve Building, the George Washington Bridge, and the Holland and Lincoln Tunnels.

In July 1997, during a military tribunal, one of the group's activists, Muhammad al-Amin Abd al-Alim, read a statement signed by six other Islamist leaders that called on their affiliates to cease all armed operations in Egypt and abroad. While it elicited considerable controversy within the movement, the statement heralded the beginning of the group's renunciation of violence. In March 1999, the group's leadership launched an "Initiative for Ceasing Violence" and declared a unilateral ceasefire. Ideologues and leaders were mostly successful in convincing their base to renounce armed struggle and support a non-violent approach by authoring a series of texts to provide the ideological justification for their rejection of violence. Later that year, the Islamic Group declared a unilateral ceasefire in its longstanding struggle against the Egyptian government. This declaration marked a major ideological shift and, eventually, a complete end to violent behavior in 2002. Islamic Group leaders published four books in January 2002 under the title of *Correcting Conceptions* (*Silsilat Tashih al-Mafahim*), addressing the reasons behind its ideological reorientation and explaining why *jihad* in Egypt had failed. Twelve other books followed, developing a critique of al-Qaeda's extreme ideology. Islamic Group members have not claimed responsibility for any armed attack since.

Another notable example of this dynamic was the interaction between the Islamic Group and the smaller, more radical Islamic Jihad that began in the 1990s and culminated in 2007, when the latter embraced non-violence to some degree. These efforts were led by the movement's former leader, Sayyid Imam al-Sharif—also known as Abd al-Qadir Ibn Abd al-Aziz, or "Dr. Fadl." His *Document for the Right Guidance of* Jihad *in Egypt and the World (Tarshid al-'Amal al-Jihadi fi Misrwa-l-'Alam)* had an enormous impact within the country's prisons and led numerous inmates to reject violent *jihad*. 19

These moves to diminish radicalism within the party drove a faction of the Islamic Group's more violent adherents to join al-Qaeda in 2006.²⁰ In the 2011-2012 parliamentary elections, the Islamic Group ran under the banner of *Hizb al-Bina'wa-l-Tanmiya* (the Building and Development Party) and won thirteen seats in the lower house.²¹ Members of the Islamic Group have protested the Egyptian military's decision to depose Morsi and dissolve his government, but in February 2014 the organization announced it was ready to engage with the interim government to end Egypt's political impasse.²²

Islamic Jihad (Al-Jihad)

Active since the 1970s, *Al-Jihad* was officially formed in 1980 from the merger of two Islamist cells led by Karam Zuhdi and Muhammad Abd al-Salam Faraj, respectively. Faraj's famous manifesto, *Al-Farida al-Ghayiba* (The Absent Duty), outlined the new movement's ideology.²³ Like those affiliated with the Islamic Group, members of *Al-Jihad* represent a relative minority within Egypt's Islamist spectrum and are mostly former members of the MB, some of whom allegedly fought alongside the Afghan *mujahideen*

in the 1980s. The organization's stated objective was to overthrow the Egyptian "infidel" regime and establish an Islamic government in its place. The Islamic Jihad also sought to attack U.S. and Israeli interests in Egypt and abroad. The group is infamous for assassinating President Anwar Sadat in 1981 and for additional attacks on Egyptian government officials in the early 1990s. It also allegedly attacked Egypt's embassy in Pakistan in 1995 and was involved in planning bombings against U.S. embassies in Kenya and Tanzania in 1998. In June 2001, the group merged with al-Qaeda to form a new entity, called *Gama'a Qa'idat al-Jihad*, headed by Osama bin Laden's second-in-command, Ayman al-Zawahiri.²⁴

Salafists

Salafists have had a presence in Egypt since the early 20th century. The first Salafist association, the "Sharia Assembly," was created in 1912 (before the formation of the Muslim Brotherhood). Another group, named the "Supporters of the Sunna" (Ansar al-Sunna), was founded by Sheikh Mohammed Hamid al-Fiqi in 1926. Its members focused on protecting monotheism and fighting practices and beliefs they considered against Islam.

Salafism became more visible in Egypt during the 1970s and 1980s, for two reasons. First, as previously mentioned, President Sadat permitted Islamists greater freedom during this period to counter leftists and Nasserists domestically. Second, Egyptians working abroad in Saudi Arabia and other Persian Gulf states returned home carrying with them Salafi-influenced ideas, allowing these religious tenets to spread. Further, both the Saudi religious establishment and private donors propagated Salafi ideology in Egypt by way of financial investment.

Although few Egyptians openly identified as Salafists under the Mubarak regime, there were signs that their puritanical interpretation of Islam was nonetheless gaining ground. This was, for instance, evidenced by the growing number of women wearing the *niqab* (full veil) and men growing their beards. Beyond the traditional role of radical *imams* in mosques, satellite television channels also adopted explicitly Salafist rhetoric, widening their audience in the process.²⁵

Radical Islamists have, for years, openly targeted religious minorities in an attempt to provoke sectarian warfare in Egypt. Coptic Christians, a community that represents an estimated 10 percent of the population, has been a special target of Salafist bigotry. Militant Salafists commonly portray Christians as "infidels" who conspire against Islam, and have regularly called for violent attacks on them.²⁶ The rise of Islamists following Mubarak's ouster brought these attitudes to the fore, as radical preachers called minorities "heretics" and threatened to expel them if they did not pay the *jizya*, a tax levied on non-Muslims, in certain instances.²⁷

Since the 2011 uprising, Salafists have engaged in a massive anti-Coptic hate campaign. As a result, many Egyptian Christians fled the country, fearing for their future under Islamist rule. In 2012, several Salafists accused Copts of being "traitors" for voting against Islamists in the presidential polls. Following Morsi's ouster, dozens of churches were torched nationwide. Unfortunately, these types of attacks have continued under the rule of President Abdel Fattah el-Sisi, despite the president's close relationship with the Coptic Orthodox Church.

Salafists have also targeted other sects of Islam, such as the Shi'a, Baha'i, and Sufis, viewing them as inauthentic.³⁰ Before 2011, Salafists banned the *dhikr* (a devotional act of Sufi orders) and continued to call for the prohibition of all Sufi ceremonies. Salafists further accuse Sufi community members of encouraging sin and debauchery by mixing the sexes at shrines and during their rituals. They have, for example, regularly pointed to the mosque of Ahmad al-Badawi in Tanta – where the founder of the Sufi Ahmadiyya order is buried – which does not enforce segregation between men and women except during prayers. Salafists also view ancient Egyptian monuments as idolatrous; following Mubarak's overthrow, various Salafist groups threatened to cover the pyramids in wax.³¹

Salafists have increasingly targeted Egyptian women. Because Egyptian law requires that at least one candidate from each party be a woman, the Salafist *Al-Nour* party (see below) has run female candidates; however, it replaced their pictures with either a rose or a logo. On multiple occasions, Salafist leaders who have appeared on political talk shows insisted that female hosts either wear a veil or that they be separated from them by a screen.³²

The Salafist Call is the preeminent Salafi organization in Egypt, and in the past has focused primarily

on preaching and social service. However, the group has recently shifted to focus on politics, establishing *Hizb al-Nour* (Light Party), led by Imad Abd al-Ghaffour.

Insurgencies and Jihadist Groups

Several little-known violent groups, like the *jihadist* "Abdallah Azzam Brigades in Egypt" or the "Holy Warriors of Egypt," emerged in the 2000s, spreading radical and extremist ideologies, conducting antiregime activity, and accusing society and state institutions of "apostasy." Another group calling itself *Tawhid wa-l-Jihad* (Monotheism and Holy War), which was connected to al-Qaeda, emerged during this period in the Sinai. It targeted the country's tourism sector in a wave of bombings that first hit the town of Taba in 2004 and then the resort towns of Sharm al-Sheikh and Dahab in 2005 and 2006.

When Mubarak was ousted following Egypt's 2011 "Arab Spring" uprising, Islamic extremist activities assumed a new intensity. On multiple occasions, armed fighters attacked Egyptian security forces, police stations, and the al Arish-Ashkelon pipeline exporting natural gas to Israel and Jordan. Other operations targeted Israeli patrols and soldiers. New *jihadist* groups emerged, such as *Ansar al-Jihad* (Supporters of Holy War). The most prominent of these was *Ansar Beit al-Maqdis* (Supporters of Jerusalem, or ABM), which swore allegiance to the Islamic State in November 2014 and renamed itself *Wilayat Sinai* (Sinai Province). Since then, the Egyptian military has engaged in a broad, multi-year offensive campaign against these groups. Egyptian authorities have recently declared victory in this campaign, but the government's tight control over news regarding its operations in the Sinai make it difficult to assess the military's performance.

As mentioned, ABM is the most significant *jihadist* group in Egypt. ABM started its violent operations immediately following Mubarak's ouster in 2011, targeting Israel and Israeli interests in Egypt, such as the al Arish-Ashkelon natural gas pipeline, which has been bombed repeatedly since 2011. Since the 2013 coup, however, the Egyptian military has been the organization's primary target and, as previously mentioned, the Egyptian military has been actively fighting ABM since September 2013.⁴⁰ Another *jihadist* group is *Ajnad Misr* ("Soldiers of Egypt"), which emerged in late January 2014, saying that it was targeting "criminal" elements of the regime. As of early February 2014, the group has claimed responsibility for seven attacks in Cairo.⁴¹ *Ansar Bayt al-Maqdis* has referred to *Ajnad Misr* as "brothers" and suggested⁴² that the two organizations have cooperated on attacks in the past, although neither the extent nor the nature of the collaboration is currently known.

Some young people affiliated with the Muslim Brotherhood have formed a variety of low-level insurgency groups, such as the Molotov Movement, Revolutionary Punishment, *Liwaa al-Thawra*, and *Hasm*. These groups focus their attacks on state infrastructure and security forces. At the same time, Sinai-based *jihadists* used the 2013 coup as a pretext for escalating their attacks on security forces. These groups also benefitted from regional instability: state breakdown in Libya, for instance, has made additional weapons available. These groups have also aligned to varying extents with groups in Gaza, such as Hamas, in trying to destabilize the Egyptian government.

The Sinai Peninsula has been a hotbed for Islamic extremism for years. During the 2000s, a mix of state neglect and insufficient local security enabled groups active in the territory to develop smuggling networks, plan attacks, and develop local support there. A number of militant groups have even expressed the goal of creating an independent Islamic Emirate on the Peninsula. It also provides hideouts for *jihadist* networks and has become increasingly unstable since the July 3, 2013 military coup that ousted President Morsi from power.⁴³

Islamic State (IS)

As mentioned, in November 2014, ABM pledged allegiance to the Islamic State and its former leader Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi and rebranded into *Wilayat Sinai* (WS). Following the November 2019 death of al-Baghdadi, WS was the first province to swear allegiance to Abu Ibrahim al-Hashemi al-Quraishi, the

new leader of IS.⁴⁴ This close connection between WS and IS explains how the Islamic State expanded its Jihadist threat to Sinai and Egypt. WS sought full ideological identification with the Islamic State and began to shift from a mainly local dimension (Sinai and Egypt) to a more global/transnational Jihadist one. At the same time, WS adopted strict new measures towards local populations and created new mechanisms to control the territory, such as a morality police that monitors communities and punishes those it considers to be informants. This strict oversight antagonizes some Sinai tribes, in particular the Sawarka and Tarabin, and has encouraged them to cooperate with the regime in response. However, ABM's affiliation with the Islamic State has split the organization into two wings, with the Nile Valley leaders remaining loyal to al-Qaeda. While WS operations are limited almost entirely to the Sinai, al-Qaeda has remained inside Egypt, operating mainly in the territory between the Libyan border crossing and Egypt's Western Desert.⁴⁵

The increasing number of attacks in the Sinai has forced the Egyptian regime to embark upon a series of military operations against WS. Nevertheless, attacks have continued unabated in the peninsula, taking a steep human toll. Most attacks have been perpetrated in northern Sinai, including the infamous November 2017 attack on the al-Rawda mosque in Bir al-'Abd, in which over 300 people were killed in what was called "the worst bloodshed of its kind in Egypt's modern history." ²⁴⁶

El-Sisi's strategy in the Sinai has undergone changes over the past years. In February 2018, the Egyptian government launched "Operation Sinai 2018," a mission intended to kill Islamic State fighters and reinforce army units already there. (A subsequent, similar operation was launched in the Fall of 2020, although few details are as yet publicly known) Despite this escalation of Egypt's military operations, however, WS still enjoys high tactical and operational capacity and continues to pose a serious daily threat in the Sinai peninsula. While the Egyptian campaign against terrorism in the Sinai succeeded in eliminating many terrorists and senior leaders and reducing the overall number of attacks, deadly attacks in the Northern Sinai are still reported weekly. With the collapse of ISIS in Syria and Iraq, the Sinai has become a frontline in the global war against *jihadist* extremism and a possible new hub for foreign fighters. The Sinai offers IS a position of strategic significance. The group is also relatively sheltered there, forced to contend at present mainly with the Egyptian state, rather than external intervention or coalition airstrikes. WS operations conducted from the Sinai, in turn, illustrate the ongoing strength of the group and the relative ineffectiveness of the Egyptian regime's counter-terrorism efforts. (48)

^El-Sisi's government, however, appears to be formulating a new regional counterterror strategy. LE175 (\$10 million) has been allocated toward development projects in the Sinai, including in "the electricity sector, roads, improving the environment, strengthening local units, and strengthening security, traffic, and fire department services." ⁴⁹ In June 2019, the President opened the tunnels under the Suez canal as part of the state's efforts to develop the Sinai and enhance regional investment opportunities. ⁵⁰ The Egyptian Planning Ministry announced in August 2019 it would invest 5.23 billion Egyptian pounds (\$315 million) in the Sinai Peninsula in fiscal year 2019-2020. ⁵¹ The el-Sisi government hopes that the regional buildup of infrastructure and local rule of law will strengthen the regime's grip on the notoriously challenging region and further consolidate el-Sisi's power.

Since the ABM's declaration of allegiance to the Islamic State in November 2014 and its subsequent transformation into Wilayat Sinai, there is also an intensifying ideological battle between the Egyptian regime and its Islamist rivals. The Grand Mufti of Egypt, Shawqi Allam, ruled that the *caliphate* was not a holy institution derived from religious texts, and that the Prophet Muhammad had not commanded it at all. According to his narrative, Islam is not a static religion that demands the restoration of a fixed form of government and a return to the Middle Ages; rather, flexibility is the soul of Islam, and there is no religious objection to the definition of Egypt as a modern nation state. Simultaneously, since 2014, the el-Sisi regime has embarked on an ongoing campaign regarding Egyptian identity and focusing on the contrast between Egyptian citizens who are loyal to their homeland and Islamists who seek to undermine the legitimacy of the nation state. As his government became more established, el-Sisi began formulating

a positive identity discourse to serve as an alternative to competing Islamist debates. The identity that the regime ascribes to its citizens is composed of a mosaic of historic (Pharaonic, Coptic, Islamic, and Greco-Roman) and geographic (Arab, Mediterranean, and African) layers, which together comprise the Egyptian personality. The Islamic layer is conceptualized by emphasizing the continuity of the nonviolent meetings between religions in Egypt that has taken place since the initial days of Islam and extending to the coexistence that prevails between them today. Similar continuity was attributed to the historic educational standing of the al-Azhar institution, due to its role in resuming religious discourse and in preaching moderate interpretations that are helpful to the global ideological battle against terrorism and Islamic radicalism.⁵³

ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

Since the 1950s, failures in governance, economic stagnation, and political exclusion have provided opportunities for reactionary Islamists to expand their influence in Egyptian society. Islamists have used their politicized interpretation of Islam as a source of legitimacy, and they have set up a number of informal institutions (charities, educational organizations, health services) to advance their ideology within various sectors.⁵⁴ While some extremist groups, including some in the official leadership of the Muslim Brotherhood, began to renounce violence in the 1970s, this rejection almost always catalyzed the emergence of violent groups that rejected the renunciations. As a result, radical discourse perpetuated within Islamist circles even when groups were technically non-violent. For example, a strong Qutbist faction formed and persisted within the Brotherhood, including among people who were jailed with him. The Brotherhood thus continued to read and teach Sayyid Qutb's works, even while claiming to have disavowed them. As a result, prominent contemporary leaders have been influenced by parts of the Qutbist ideology.⁵⁵

Meanwhile, political stagnation and poor economic conditions under Mubarak generated sympathy for the Brotherhood and Salafist groups, which offered social services and religious education. Salafists inherit their name from the Arabic term "al-salaf al-salih," meaning the "righteous ancestors," a phrase referring to the first generations of Muslims after the Prophet Mohammed's death who sought to emulate his practices and maintained a literalist reading of the Qur'an and the hadith (the sayings of the Prophet). Salafists regard deviations from this literalist approach as bid'a (innovation), and therefore tantamount to kufr (apostasy). Under Mubarak, Salafists were strictly prohibited from political activities – in stark contrast to the Muslim Brotherhood, which was at times tolerated. Salafis, therefore, focused almost exclusively on social work and spiritual development and were permitted to launch television networks dedicated to preaching.

ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

From the 1970s until the overthrow of Mubarak, the Egyptian state tolerated other Islamist groups at certain points while repressing or fighting them at others. The Muslim Brotherhood in particular used moments of tolerance to build its nationwide organization and win parliamentary seats while advocating for every day social causes. Similarly, it garnered public sympathy when the regime cracked down on it.

In 2005, the Brotherhood fielded approximately 150 candidates in the country's parliamentary elections and won 88 of 444 contested seats, making it the largest opposition bloc. The regime viewed these gains as threatening, and it responded with a series of constitutional amendments that limited the political participation of religious groups in 2007. The following year, more than 800 Brotherhood members were barred from standing as candidates for local council elections as a result of these restrictions. Subsequently, during the November 2010 parliamentary elections, the repression worsened: hundreds of Brotherhood

members were arrested, and none of the organization's parliamentary candidates were elected in one of the most fraudulent elections in Egypt's contemporary history.⁵⁷

While the fraudulence of the late 2010 parliamentary elections contributed to the January 2011 uprising, the Brotherhood and Salafi groups stayed largely on the sidelines during its earliest days. However, after massive protests on January 25, 2011, the Brotherhood endorsed the pivotal January 28th "Friday of Rage" protests, during which protesters overwhelmed the police and forced the military to take control of the streets. The group attempted to negotiate with the regime on at least two occasions during the uprising, but faced criticism from its youth members and revolutionary factions for doing so. It ultimately called for Mubarak's overthrow on February 7, 2011, four days before the Egyptian president was forced from power.⁵⁸

Egypt's Islamist groups were the only political forces capable of mobilizing their members nationwide after the overthrow of Mubarak and the collapse of the National Democratic Party. Non-Islamist groups, by contrast, were weakened after decades of mostly working within the regime's legal constraints. So, when the Supreme Council of the Armed Forces (SCAF) took control of the country on February 11, 2011 and opened Egypt's political arena, many of these Islamist groups quickly established legal political parties.

The new Salafist end of the political spectrum – including the Building and Development Party and the Light Party – included smaller movements such as the ultraconservative *Al-Asala Party* founded by Adil Abd al-Maqsoud Afifi. This marked a considerable departure for Salafist groups, which had previously always been apolitical. Members of the groups generally refused to work with secular state institutions, dismissing the concept of democracy as "alien." But under the guidance of charismatic preachers, Salafist movements opted for participation because it was an opportunity to implement *sharia* and feared that their failure to participate would lead to secularization. Salafists also sought to provide ideological justification for their entry into politics. One important concern for leaders was to intertwine entrance into the political arena and religious principles for its members. That hinged on pointing to the duty incumbent on Muslims to try and implement *sharia* law wherever possible. Given the contested political environment of post-Mubarak Egypt, the alternative (namely, a secular regime) would constitute negligence.

Islamist political parties did extremely well in the parliamentary elections of late 2011 and early 2012: the FJP-led Democratic Alliance for Egypt won 47 percent of the seats, while the Light Party dominated Islamic Bloc, which included the Islamic Group's Building and Development Party, won 24 percent. The *Wasat Party*, an offshoot of the Muslim Brotherhood, gained an additional two percent of its seats in parliament. However, the Salafists' electoral gains were by far the most unanticipated development of the election. Election.

Yet the Assembly was not the Brotherhood's last attempt to use its dominance in parliament. The group attempted to undermine the SCAF's political legitimacy, including trying to use the parliament to declare no confidence in the SCAF-backed government. In response, the SCAF issued a statement that tacitly threatened the group with a major crackdown.⁶³

In 2011, former Brotherhood leader Abdel Moneim Abou el-Fotouh emerged as a dominant candidate in the then-upcoming 2012 presidential elections. The organization had banished el-Fotouh from its ranks for declaring his intention to run for president, despite the group's orders not to do so.

Just before the collapse of Mubarak's regime, the Brotherhood had promised not to run a presidential candidate, but it still did so. The group's initial candidate was disqualified due to his incarceration during the Mubarak regime (as were several other leading candidates). The Brotherhood eventually nominated FJP chairman Mohammed Morsi.⁶⁴ The final list of candidates included thirteen people, including members of former governments. Morsi won with 24 percent of the vote,⁶⁵ and then won the run-off election against former Prime Minister Ahmed Shafiq with 51.7 percent of the vote.

In June of 2012, a court disbanded the FJP-controlled parliament on the grounds that its election was

unconstitutional, because the electoral format did not give political independents an equal opportunity to win. Also in June, on the eve of the declaration of Morsi's victory in the elections, the SCAF issued a constitutional declaration that protected the military from the elected president's oversight and granted itself legislative authority, to prevent Morsi from gaining power. In response, the Brotherhood and its allies occupied Cairo's Tahrir Square and threatened mass protests if Morsi did not become Egypt's president.

The constitutional declaration had a significant impact. When Morsi was sworn in on June 30, 2012, there was no parliament and no new constitution, and his exact powers were poorly defined.⁶⁶ On August 12, however, Morsi used a major attack in the Sinai that had taken place the previous week as a pretext for firing the SCAF's leaders, promoting director of military intelligence Abdel Fatah el-Sisi to defense minister, and granting himself legislative power until a new parliament was sworn in.⁶⁷

This made Morsi the undisputed power holder in Egypt, at least in legal terms. But in November 2012, it appeared as though a second Constituent Assembly (which parliament had appointed before it was disbanded) was going to be nullified by the courts. Morsi responded by issuing another constitutional declaration that protected the Constituent Assembly from the courts, but also placed his own edicts above judicial oversight. When mass protests broke out in response, Morsi rammed through the ratification of a theocratic constitution.⁶⁸

While the new constitution passed by 64 percent via referendum with a mere 30 percent turnout,⁶⁹ the political crisis persisted for months and protests against Morsi grew more violent and more regular. Meanwhile, the economy declined, lines for gas extended around city blocks, and power outages lasted for hours.⁷⁰ As a result, on June 30, 2013, millions of Egyptians took to the streets to demand early presidential elections. When Morsi refused to compromise, the military responded by ousting his government on July 3, 2013.

In March 2018, President el-Sisi won reelection with a reported 97% of the vote. The Sisi has continued targeting the Brotherhood as well as other religious opponents of his rule. On July 5, 2018, 14 alleged members of the Brotherhood were sentenced to life in prison for their association with the now-outlawed organization. Three weeks later, on July 28, 2018, an Egyptian court sentenced 75 people to death for their role in the 2013 protests. Despite the continued crackdown, however, signs seemed to indicate the Brotherhood and el-Sisi's regime could reconcile; thus, in July 2018, amid the legal sentencing of Brotherhood members and demonstrators, an Egyptian appeals court overturned a verdict that placed 1,500 Brotherhood members on the national terror list. However, as of this writing, a broader reconciliation has yet to materialize, despite repeated overtures.

To be sure, these efforts have not always resonated with Islamists. While Islamic Jihad leaders have publicly abandoned violence, some affiliated factions continue to advocate *jihad*, sometimes even leaving the movement to join other groups more closely aligned with their beliefs. One cell of Islamic Jihad, for example, joined al-Qaeda in the early 2000s and was likely involved in the wave of attacks that hit Egypt after 2003. The Islamic Group faced similar difficulties. In a 2010 interview, Nagih Ibrahim, one of its former ideologues, emphasized that although the group's formal rejection of violence had obviously helped limit the spread of violent Islamism in Egypt, such ideological revisions had had less impact on the younger generations, especially those sympathetic toward or active within hardline *jihadist* groups such as al-Qaeda.⁷⁴

In September 2019, el-Sisi faced a severe public crisis over videos circulated widely on Facebook, and aired by Brotherhood-backed satellite channels, that accused Egypt's top military and political echelons of corruption and encouraged the public to demonstrate against the President. The videos were described by the President and state media as baseless rumors aimed at diminishing the regime's achievements, driving a wedge between the military and the citizenry, and threatening the stability of the homeland. He also alleged that they were part of a plot by the MB and its regional allies, Turkey and Qatar. However, only a few thousand people answered the call to demonstrate throughout Egypt on September 20, 2019;

even fewer turned out on September 27th. Some television reports from the protests aired on Brotherhood-backed satellite channels were found to be fake.

The 2020 COVID-19 pandemic presented the Egyptian government and military with the intertwined problems of combatting the virus while managing a persistently challenging relationship with the Muslim Brotherhood. Government leadership was presented in state media outlets as efficiently social and economic systems. Meanwhile, the Brotherhood was reportedly the source of rumors suggesting higher contagion rates in prisons, the army, and the upper echelons of the administration. These rumors proliferate in an attempt to erode trust in government, encourage public disobedience, and ultimately present themselves as a viable alternative to the current administration.⁷⁵

For the moment, at least, the Sisi government appears to be content with managing the current situation, using the pandemic as a justification for still greater state control. In October of 2020, it renewed the three-month state of emergency that had been in effect since April of 2017, and then did so again in late January 2021 in what is likely to be an open-ended pattern. It has also used the cover of these restrictions to improve its position vis-à-vis the Brotherhood via moves such as the arrest of the organization's acting guide, Mahmoud Ezzat, who was arrested by Egyptian authorities in Cairo in August 2020.

The government's repression of the Muslim Brotherhood has deterred other Islamist organizations from escalating their activities, and many of the group's initial allies in the "Coalition for Legitimacy" have either been imprisoned or resigned from the coalition. For this reason, those Islamists who have not joined *jihadist* movements have deferred their political ambitions until the current regime falls. They seek power in the long run, but are currently prioritizing their personal survival. However, the November 2017 attack by the Islamic State is a stark reminder of the limits of the regime's ability to contain all Islamist groups operating in and around its borders, particularly in Northern Sinai.

ENDNOTES

- 1. "Who are Egypt's militant groups?" BBC News, November 24, 2017, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-34751349.
- 2. For an overview of the Muslim Brotherhood's formative ideology, see Hassan al-Banna's writings and memoirs, among which the *Letter To A Muslim Student* posits the core principles of the movement. For the English translation, see http://www.jannah.org/articles/letter.html.
- 3. For a detailed biography, see "Muhammad Rashid Rida," Encyclopedia Britannica online, n.d., http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/491703/Rashid-Rida.
- 4. Sayyid Qutb, Milestones (Kazi Publications, 2007).
- 5. Barbara Zollner, *The Muslim Brotherhood: Hasan al-Hudaybi and Ideology* (London: Routledge, 2008).
- 6. This book was first published in 1991 and attacked the Brotherhood for its "betrayal" after "recognizing the legitimacy of secular institutions" in Egypt and "helping the Tyrants [the government]" repress *jihadists*. Ayman al-Zawahiri, *The Bitter Harvest: The Muslim Brotherhood in Sixty Years*, trans. Nadia Masid, (Egypt: n.p., 1991).
- 7. Ayman al-Zawahiri, *The Bitter Harvest: The Muslim Brotherhood in Sixty Years*, trans. Nadia Masid, (Egypt: n.p., 1991).
- 8. Eric Trager, *Arab Fall: How the Muslim Brotherhood Won and Lost Egypt in 891 Days* (Washington: Georgetown University Press, 2016), 32-25.
- 9. Ali Omar, "Muslim Brotherhood responds to NCHR Rabaa report," *Daily News Egypt*, March 8, 2014, http://www.dailynewsegypt.com/2014/03/08/muslim-brotherhood-responds-nchr-rabaa-report/.
- 10. Salma Abdelaziz and Steve Almasy, "Egypt's interim Cabinet officially labels Muslim Brotherhood a terrorist group," *CNN*, December 25, 2013, http://www.cnn.com/2013/12/25/world/africa/egypt-muslim-brotherhood-terrorism/.

- 11. Eric Trager, *World Almanac of Islamism 2017* (Rowman & Littlefield/American Foreign Policy Council, 2017).
- 12. Mohktar Awad, "The Rise of the Violent Muslim Brotherhood," *Current Trends in Islamist Ideology*, July 27, 2017, https://www.hudson.org/research/13787-the-rise-of-the-violent-muslim-brotherhood.
- 13. Trager, World Almanac of Islamism 2017.
- 14. Orit Perlov and Ofir Winter, "Mohamed Morsi: Martyr or Traitor?," Tel Aviv University Institute for National Strategic Studies *INSS Insight* no. 1183, July 1, 2019, https://www.inss.org.il/publication/mohamed-morsi-martyr-traitor/
- 15. "The Trial Of Omar Abdel Rahman," *New York Times*, October 3, 1995, http://www.nytimes.com/1995/10/03/opinion/the-trial-of-omar-abdel-rahman.html.
- 16. Omar Ashour, "Lions tamed? An inquiry into the causes of de-radicalization of armed Islamist movements: the case of the Egyptian Islamic Group," *Middle East Journal* 61, no. 4, 2007, 596-597; Rohan Gunaratna and Mohamed Bin Ali, "De-Radicalization Initiatives in Egypt: A Preliminary Insight," *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 32, no. 4, 2009, 277-291.
- 17. Among these are Karam Zuhdi, *The Strategy and the Bombings of Al-Qaeda: Mistakes and Dangers (Istratijiyyatwa Tajjirat al-Qa'ida: Al-Akhta'wa-l-Akhtar)* (Cairo: Al-Turath al-Islami, 2002); Nagih Ibrahim and Ali al-Sharif, *Banning Extremism in Religion and the Excommunication of Muslims (Hurmat al-Ghuluw fi-I-Din wa Takfir al-Muslimin)* (Cairo: Al-Turath al-Islami, 2002).
- 18. Holly Fletcher, "Jamaat al-Islamiyya," Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) *Backgrounder*, May 30, 2008, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/jamaat-al-islamiyya.
- 19. On this interactional process, see Omar Ashour, "De-Radicalization of Jihad? The Impact of Egyptian Islamist Revisionists on Al-Qaeda," *Perspectives on Terrorism* II, no. 5, 2008, http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php?option=com_rokzine&view=article&id=39&Itemid=54; See also Lawrence Wright, "The Rebellion Within: An Al Qaeda mastermind questions terrorism," *New Yorker*, June 2, 2008, http://www.newyorker.com/reporting/2008/06/02/080602fa_fact_wright?currentPage=all.
- 20. J. Dana Stuster, "Egyptian political party wants off U.S. terrorist list," *Foreign Policy*, May 14, 2013, https://foreignpolicy.com/2013/05/14/egyptian-political-party-wants-off-u-s-terrorist-list/.
- 21. "Egypt: 2011/2012 People's Assembly elections results," Electoral Institute for Sustainable Democracy in Africa, January 2013, https://www.eisa.org.za/wep/egy2012results1.htm
- 22. Raja Abdulrahim, "Egypt Islamist party proves savvy, pragmatic, analysts say," *Los Angeles Times*, September 8, 2013, https://www.latimes.com/world/la-xpm-2013-sep-08-la-fg-egypt-islamists-20130908-story.html; Ahmed Rahim, "Islamic Group in Egypt Not Demanding Morsi's Return," *Al Monitor*, August 20, 2013, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/politics/2013/08/egypt-morsi-alliance-brotherhood-legitimacy.html#ixzz6IZkNcbQK.
- 23. Youssef H. Aboul-Enein, "Al-Ikhwan Al-Muslimeen: the Muslim Brotherhood," *Military Review*, July-August 2003, 26-31, http://www.ikhwanweb.com/print.php?id=5617.
- 24. "Bin Laden, Osama," in Olivier Roy and Antoine Sfeir, eds., *The Columbia World Dictionary of Islamism* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2007), 79-87.
- 25. On the media dimension, see Nathan Field and Ahmed Hamam, "Salafi Satellite TV In Egypt," *Arab Media & Society* no. 8, Spring 2009, http://www.arabmediasociety.com/?article=712.
- 26. Jason Brownlee, "Violence Against Copts in Egypt," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, November 2013, https://carnegieendowment.org/files/violence-against-copts3.pdf.
- 27. NYer, "Coptic (Catholic) priest: We will resist reimposition of jizya to the point of martyrdom," Free Republic, January 2, 2012, http://www.freerepublic.com/focus/f-religion/2827874/posts. (Reported from the source cited by author)
- 28. André Aciman, "After Egypt's Revolution, Christians Are Living in Fear," *New York Times*, November 19, 2011, http://www.nytimes.com/2011/11/20/opinion/sunday/after-egypts-revo-

- lution-christians-are-living-in-fear.html?pagewanted=all.
- 29. "Islamists in Egypt Blame Christians for Voting," *Assyrian International News Agency (AINA)*, May 29, 2012, http://www.aina.org/news/20120528191505.htm.
- 30. See Baher Ibrahim, "Salafi Intolerance Threatens Sufis," *Guardian* (London), May 10, 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/belief/2010/may/10/islam-sufi-salafi-egypt-religion.
- 31. See Sarah Sheffer, "Salafi group reaffirms call to set Egypt's Pharaonic relics in wax," bikyarmasr.com, December 6, 2011, http://www.masress.com/en/bikyamasr/50394.
- 32. Raymond Ibrahim, "Calls to Destroy Egypt's Great Pyramids Begin," *Counter Jihad Report*, July 10, 2012, http://counterjihadreport.com/2012/07/10/calls-to-destroy-egypts-great-pyramids-begin/.
- 33. Mohammad Mahmoud, "Islamic Group theorist: al-Qaeda's ideology in a state of decline," Al-Shorfa.com, August 2, 2010, http://www.al-shorfa.com/cocoon/meii/xhtml/en_GB/features/meii/features/main/2010/08/02/feature-01.
- 34. "Who are the Abdullah Azzam Brigades?" Reuters, August 4, 2010, http://uk.reuters.com/article/idUKTRE6733QJ20100804; Hugh Roberts, "Egypt's Sinai Problem," *The Independent* (London), April 26, 2006, http://www.crisisgroup.org/en/regions/middle-east-north-africa/egypt-syria-lebanon/egypt/egypts-sinai-problem.aspx.
- 35. "Egypt army dispatches team to Sinai following Eilat attack," *Ahram Online* (Cairo), April 17, 2013, http://english.ahram.org.eg/News/69484.aspx; Jodi Rudoren, "Sinai Attack Tests New Egyptian President's Relationship With Israel," *New York Times*, August 6, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/08/07/world/middleeast/sinai-attack-a-test-for-israel-egypt-and-ga-za.html; "Pipeline Supplying Israel Is Attacked," Agence France Presse, February 4, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/05/world/middleeast/egyptian-pipeline-supplying-israel-is-attacked.html? r=0.
- 36. See Bill Roggio, "Ansar al Jihad swears allegiance to al Qaeda's emir," *Long War Journal*, January 24, 2012, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2012/01/ansar_al_jihad_swear.php; Gilles Kepel, *Muslim extremism in Egypt: The Prophet and Pharaoh* (Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press, 2003), 72 77; Abigail Hauslohner, "What Scares the Sinai Bedouin: the Rise of the Radical Islamists," *Time*, August 10, 2011, http://content.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,2087797,00.html.
- 37. Hauslohner, "In Egypt's Sinai, insurgency taking root"; Stephanie McCrummen, "Car bombs hit military site in Egypt's Volatile Sinai Peninsula," *Washington Post*, September 11, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/car-bombs-hit-military-sites-in-egypts-volatile-sinai-peninsula/2013/09/11/53f6d30e-1ae3-11e3-80ac-96205cacb45a story.html.
- 38. Jacob Wirtschafter, "Egypt's Operation Sinai 2018 is an all-out war on militants," *The National*, February 10, 2018, https://www.thenational.ae/world/mena/egypt-s-operation-sinai-2018-is-all-out-war-on-militants-1.703394.
- 39. Jack Clause, "IS-Sinai Peninsula Hit by Egyptian Raids," Center for Security Policy, August 6, 2018, https://www.centerforsecuritypolicy.org/2018/08/06/is-sinai-peninsula-hit-by-egyptian-raids/.
- 40. These pamphlets are accessible at https://vision-28.com; Trager, *World Almanac of Islamism 2017*; "Profile: Egypt's militant Ansar Beit al-Maqdis group," *BBC News*, January 24, 2014, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-25882504.
- 41. David Barnett, "Ajnad Misr claims 7th Cairo area attack, 6 wounded," *Long War Journal*, February 7, 2014, http://www.longwarjournal.org/threat-matrix/archives/2014/02/ajnad_misr-claims 7th cairo ar.php.
- 42. Hamdi Alkhshali and Nadeem Muaddi, "Egyptian court sentences 75 people to death over 2013 demonstration," *CNN*, July 29, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/07/28/middleeast/egypt-muslim-brotherhood-death-sentences/index.html.
- 43. Giuseppe Dentice, "The Geopolitics of Violent Extremism. The Case of Sinai," *EuroMeSCo*, February 2018, 22-28, https://www.euromesco.net/publication/the-geopolitics-of-violent-ex-

- tremism-the-case-of-sinai/.
- 44. "Egypt's Sinai Province Swears Allegiance to New Daesh Leader," *Middle East Monitor*, November 3, 2019, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20191103-egypts-sinai-province-swears-allegiance-to-new-daesh-leader/
- 45. Dentice, 37-39.
- 46. Yursi Mohamed and Mahmoud Mourad, "Islamic State raises stakes with Egypt mosque attack," Reuters, November 26, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-security-mosque/islamic-state-raises-stakes-with-egypt-mosque-attack-idUSKBN1DQ0K0.
- 47. Zvi Mazel, "Five years after the revolution: Is Egyptian President El-Sisi winning the battle?" *Jewish News Syndicate*, July 15, 2018, https://www.jns.org/opinion/five-years-after-the-revolution-is-egyptian-president-al-sisi-winning-the-battle/.
- 48. Tobias J. Burgers and Scott N. Romaniuk, "Islamic State After Syria: A Dangerous New Stronghold in the Sinai," Jamestown Foundation *Terrorism Monitor* 16, iss. 10, May 18, 2018, https://www.refworld.org/docid/5b728d41a.html
- 49. Al-Masry Al-Youm, "Govt allocates LE174.5 mn for this year's North Sinai development projects," *Egypt Independent*, March 22, 2018, https://www.egyptindependent.com/govt-allocates-le174-5-mn-years-north-sinai-development-projects/.
- 50. [50] Mohamed Gamal, "Egypt opens new corridors to connect Sinai," *Daily News Egypt*, June 15, 2019, https://wwww.dailynewssegypt.com/2019/06/15/egypt-opens-new-corridors-to-connect-sinai/.
- 51. "Egypt Raises Sinai Investment by 75% in 2019-20", Reuters, August 22, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/egypt-economy-sinai-investments/egypt-raises-sinai-investment-by-75-in-2019-20-idUSL4N2512FO
- 52. Ofir Winter, "The Islamic Caliphate: A Controversial Consensus," in Yoram Schweitzer and Omer Einav, eds., *The Islamic State: How Viable Is It?* (Tel-Aviv: INSS, 2016), 27-35.
- 53. Ofir Winter and Assaf Shiloah, "Egypt's Identity during the El-SisiEra: Profile of the 'New Egyptian," *Strategic Assessment* 21, iss. 4, January 2019, 65-78.
- 54. See Samir Amin, "Egypt: Muslim Brotherhood Revolutionary or Anti-Revolutionary?" *Pambazuka News*, July 4, 2012, http://www.pambazuka.org/en/category/features/83202.
- 55. Samir Doha, "The Muslim Brotherhood's Generational Gap in the Post –Revolutionary Era" *Al-Muntaqa* 1, no. 2 August 2018, 37.
- 56. On the rise and spread of Salafism in Egyptian society, see Nathan Field and Ahmed Hamem, "Egypt: Salafism Making Inroads," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace *Arab Reform Bulletin*, March 9, 2009, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/22823; Saif Nasrawi, "Egypt's Salafis: When My Enemy's Foe Isn't My Friend," *Al-Masry al-Youm* (Cairo), April 27, 2010, https://www.egyptindependent.com/egypts-salafis-when-my-enemys-foe-isnt-my-friend/.
- 57. Amro Hassan and Jeffrey Fleishman, "Egyptian Police Crack down on Muslim Brotherhood before Elections," *Los Angeles Times*, November 23, 2010, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2010-nov-23-la-fg-egypt-brotherhood-20101123-story.html.
- 58. "Egyptian Elections Watch: Al-Nour Party," *Ahram Online* (Cairo), December 4, 2011, http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContentPrint/33/0/26693/Elections-/0/AlNour-Party.aspx.
- 59. See Omar Ashour, "The unexpected rise of Salafists has complicated Egyptian politics," *Daily Star* (Beirut), January 6, 2012, http://www.dailystar.com.lb/Opinion/Commentary/2012/Jan-06/159027-the-unexpected-rise-of-salafists-has-complicated-egyptian-politics.ashx#ix-zz1iz2mHPKa.
- 60. The Islamic Group declared: "We believe that the suffering we endured during the past years was due to neglecting religion and putting those who don't fear [God] in power (...) Islam can contain everyone and respects the freedom of followers of other religions to refer to their own Sharia in private affairs." See "Al-Gamaa Al-Islamiya calls for unity, says minority rights guaranteed," *Daily News Egypt*, September 1, 2011, http://www.dailynewsegypt.com/2011/09/01/al-gamaa-al-islamiya-calls-for-unity-says-minority-rights-guaranteed/.

- 61. Salafist cleric Yasser Burhami, who was instrumental in the establishment of the al-Nour party, declared that, "Islam must become involved of all aspects of life, even the political, and the Islamic movement must unite." See Hani Nasira, "The Salafist movement in Egypt" (*Al-Salafiyya fi Misr*), Al-Ahram Center for Political and Strategic Studies *Strategic Note* no. 46, 2011.
- 62. Jasmine Coleman, "Egypt election results show firm win for Islamists," *Guardian* (London), January 21, 2012, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/jan/21/egypt-election-clear-islamist-victory.
- 63. Sherif Tarek, "El-Katatni: From prisoner to speaker of parliament," *Ahram Online* (Cairo), January 24, 2012, http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContent/1/0/32600/Egypt//ElKatatni-from-prisoner-to-speaker-of-parliament.aspx.
- 64. Trager, Arab Fall: How the Muslim Brotherhood Won and Lost Egypt in 891 Days, 129-130.
- 65. "Ten Egyptian candidates barred from elections," BBC, April 14, 2012, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-17717268.
- 66. Although some contest the electoral results. See Borzou Daragahi, "Egypt nervously awaits election results," *Financial Times*, June 22, 2012, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/a17de564-bc5b-11e1-a470-00144feabdc0.html#axzz21WobfdCf.
- 67. Trager, Arab Fall: How the Muslim Brotherhood Won and Lost Egypt in 891 Days, 145; Trager, World Almanac of Islamism 2017.
- 68. Trager, Arab Fall: How the Muslim Brotherhood Won and Lost Egypt in 891 Days, 157-160; Trager, World Almanac of Islamism 2017.
- 69. Trager, Arab Fall: How the Muslim Brotherhood Won and Lost Egypt in 891 Days, 175-177; Trager, World Almanac of Islamism 2017.
- 70. Trager, Arab Fall: How the Muslim Brotherhood Won and Lost Egypt in 891 Days, 186-187; Trager, World Almanac of Islamism 2017.
- 71. John Davison and Ahmed Tolba, "Egypt's Sisi wins 97 percent in election with no real opposition," Reuters, April 2, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-election-result/egypts-sisi-wins-97-percent-in-election-with-no-real-opposition-idUSKCN1H916A.
- 72. "Egypt sentences 14 to life for belonging to banned Islamists," Associated Press, July 5, 2018, https://apnews.com/2df0735a66804de5b8e46e6fd25d5874/Egypt-sentences-14-to-life-for-belonging-to-banned-Islamists.
- 73. "Egypt's top appeals court overturns 'terror list' ruling on Morsi," *Al Jazeera* (Doha), July 4, 2018, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/07/egypt-top-appeals-court-overturns-terror-list-ruling-morsi-180704171711654.html.
- 74. See "Another Salafi-Jihadi Cell Arrested in Egypt," Middle East Media Research Institute *MEMRI TV* no. 5017, January 4, 2010, http://www.memritv.org/report/en/4193.htm.
- 75. Winter, Ofir, and Tzvi Lev. "The Institute for National Security Studies." *The Institute for National Security Studies*. Tel Aviv University, April 22, 2020. https://www.inss.org.il/publication/egypt-coronavirus-test/.
- 76. Bassant Mohammed, "Egypt extends state of emergency for further 3 months," *Egypt Daily News*, January 24, 2021, https://dailynewsegypt.com/2021/01/24/egypt-extends-state-of-emergency-for-further-3-months/.
- 77. "Acting leader of Egypt's Muslim Brotherhood arrested in Cairo," Reuters, August 28, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-politics/acting-leader-of-egypts-muslim-brother-hood-arrested-in-cairo-idUSKBN25O1C3.